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Minutes of the April 6, 2021 meeting of the Conservation Board of the TOWN OF ORCHARD PARK, Community Activity Center, 4520 California Road, Orchard Park, New York at 7:00 P.M.  Present were the following:

MEMBERS PRESENT:   
Richard Schechter, Chairman


   


Michael Bryniarski 


Melissa Lebedzinski 



Alex Long


George Schichtel


David Ward


 


Kyle Witt, Alternate
EXCUSED: 
Thomas Jaeger
OTHERS PRESENT:
 Remy C. Orffeo, Acting Planning Coordinator
                                              John C. Bailey, Deputy Town Attorney 




Rose Messina, Secretary
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. by stating that in accordance with the provisions of the Ethics Law of the Town of Orchard Park it is incumbent upon any Conservation Board member with a financial or business relationship with any petitioner coming before this Board to disclose this relationship and, if warranted, to recuse him or herself from any matter involving the petitioner. Any petitioner coming before this Board who is a relative of, or has a financial or business relationship with, any officer or employee of the Town of Orchard Park, must disclose the nature and extent of such relationship in accordance with the provisions of the ethics law of the Town of Orchard Park.
The Chairman stated that due to the absence of Mr. Jaeger, the Alternate member, Mr. Witt, will be voting this evening.
Chairman Schechter noted that he works with the Krog Corporation at times.  He verified that the Applicants do not feel there is a conflict of interest, as the Petitioner in this case is Polymer Conversions.
APPROVAL OF MARCH 2021 MINUTES:
The March meeting minutes were not available at this time.
1.
C.B. File#08-21, 5732 Big Tree Road, located on the north side of Big Tree Road (20A), west of 219 Expressway, Zoned I-1, Polymer Conversions is requesting a Building Permit and Site Plan Approval to construct expansions on the north and west sides of their existing building. (SBL#161.18-2-15) Referred to Conservation Board on 3/17/21. Applicant is seeking Conservation Board approval of submitted Landscaping Plan.

        APPEARANCE:    Patricia Bittar, William Schutt & Associates


           Patrick Sheedy, Krog Group    
Mr. Sheedy presented plans for Polymer Conversions’ proposed project, stating that they would like to expand their existing facility and parking areas in three phases.  
Chairman Schechter asked Mr. Sheedy to explain each phase to the Board.
   
Mr. Sheedy indicated Phase 1 on the submitted plan, noting that Polymer Conversions would like to construct an approximately 28,652 sq. ft. one-story addition for manufacturing, (yellowish highlighted area on plan) on the west side of the parcel.  He also noted, that they wish to expand their warehouse and 
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office area, across from here, with an approximately 779.2 sq. ft. addition (yellowish highlighted area on plan).  He further stated that the area highlighted in the light pink color is also Phase 1. The Applicant is proposing to expand their parking area with the construction of 37-additional spaces.  These spaces are needed for both the facility visitors, and their employees during a shift overlap.  The proposed Phase 1 parking does not meet the Town Ordinance, but they feel it is not an issue at this point.  Ms. Bittar stated that they wanted to show that if Phase 2 and Phase 3 are carried out, the site parking would meet the Town requirement. Polymer Conversions prefers to keep the “green space”, and if additional parking spaces are needed in the future, the spaces will be put in as shown on the submitted plan. 
Chairman Schechter established that approvals for Phase 2 & 3 are not being sought at this time.  Phase 2 & 3 are the two deeper pink sections, highlighted, on the map. He questioned if the project needed a review by the Zoning Board of Appeals, and Acting Coordinator Orffeo stated that Building Inspector Steve Bremer did not feel the project needed a variance, and was comfortable with the parking plan.  
Mr. Orffeo noted that this plan is similar to the “Denny’s Restaurant” at the Tops Plaza, where parking is “banked” for future usage.  He told the Board that he feels this arrangement is good for the Town, and the environment.  
Chairman Schechter established that the Landscape Estimation form total for Phase 1, is $11,500.  Planting areas are shown (light green highlighted color) on the plan, and the balance of the site to remain as is.  He feels each phase should be reviewed as a separate item when additional parking is needed at the site.  In addition, a separate Landscape Estimation form must be submitted for each phase. He has no issue with the Green Space requirement for Phase 1, as it is well over the requirement without the development of Phase 2 & 3.  This is something that will be looked if parking spaces are needed in the future.
Mr. Ward feels there is confusion with the Green Space requirement for Phase 1; but, without further development the requirement is met.  If Phase 2 and 3 do move forward, he recommends that the two island areas on the Landscape Plan use a different selection than the Tulip Poplar trees.  These are too large and problematic. He suggests they substitute a flowering tree, or a pine from the Town list.  Perhaps Skyline Locust can be rearranged or substituted into this selection.  
Mr. Schichtel stated that he agrees with Mr. Ward. 
Mr. Long made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Bryniarski to APPROVE the Landscaping Plan prepared by a NYS licensed Landscape Architect, as submitted on 03/12/21, based on the following conditions and stipulations:

1.
Phase 1 meets the Town Requirement of 20% Green Space.
2. 
The Landscaping Value Estimate for Phase 1, of $11,500, requires a Certified Check amounting to 50% of the total, shall be deposited with the Town Clerk prior to receiving a Building Permit. ($5,750)

3.  
Dumpsters or mechanical systems at grade level are to be screened.

4.
Approval is contingent upon acceptance by the Planning Board and Town Engineering Department.

5. 
Any changes required by the Town Engineering Department or Planning Board which effect the Landscaping shall necessitate further review and approval by the Conservation Board. 
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6. 
Upon the completion of the landscape installation the Owner shall provide a Landscape Completion Form (available from the Planning Office or Town’s website) and a statement from a NYS Licensed Landscape Architect indicating that the plant materials have been installed in accordance with the specifications of the approved Landscape Plan. Three-years after the date of Landscape Completion, the Owner shall provide a Landscape Security Release Form (available from the planning office, or online at Town Website) with a statement from a Licensed Landscape Architect indicating the condition of the plant materials specified in the approved Landscape Plan, verifying survival through the three-year guarantee period.

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
The meeting adjourned at 7:16 P.M.
DATED:             4/27/21   






             Respectfully Submitted                                            

REVIEWED:     5/04/21    




      

               Rosemary M. Messina                      








                    Conservation Board Secretary

Richard J. Schechter, Conservation Board Chairman






